The Honorable Larry Phillips
February 9, 2015
Page 3












February 9, 2015


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

As required by Ordinance 17907, Section 3, Proviso 1, I am transmitting to the King County Council this letter and an associated report recommending that the funding identified in this proviso be used to address the Road Services Division’s Renton Building B – Failing Envelope & HVAC Rehabilitation.  The use of these funds for the Rention Buidling B Rehabilitation is consistent with Council adopted Roads financial policies and is also consistent with operational needs and priorities set forth in the Strategic Plan for Roads Services. 

Ordinance 17907, Section 3, Proviso 1. 

Of the appropriation for CIP project 1026798 RSE Cost Model cont 386, $2,941,152 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits and the council approves a report that identifies the project or projects that will receive this funding and a motion that approves the report. The motion shall reference the proviso’s ordinance, ordinance section, proviso number, and subject matter in both the title and the body of the motion. The executive shall file the report and motion required by this proviso by February 1, 2015, in the form of a paper original and an electronic copy with the clerk of the council, who shall retain the original and provide an electronic copy to all councilmembers.

Roads first strategic priority is public safety. People and equipment are important resources needed to deliver essential safety services on County roads; adequate tools, including heat, power, and weathertight facilities are necessary for accomplishing daily work tasks. As documented in the division’s recent Facilities Master Plan update, many of the County’s existing road maintenance facilities are poorly located following annexations, are failing from years of delayed preventive maintenance, and require significant capital improvements and/or have exceeded their useful lives and require replacement. 

To meet critical safety obligations, the division has identified necessary repairs for failing facilities at the Renton maintenance campus. This campus includes facilities that provide materials and house staff essential to provide maintenance and critical public safety services for the County. The highest priority use for the funds at the complex is for the Renton Building B project.

Specifically, this project would address renovation of Building B failing envelope and HVAC systems at the Renton maintenance headquarters. Building B houses the County’s traffic control group, which does work on signals, cameras, flashers, electrical cabinets for signals and other electronic devices. Electrical cabinets for traffic signals cost about $10,000 each. The roof for this building leaks in multiple and changing locations, and staff move around buckets to catch rainwater, including on top of electrical cabinets where they are doing electrical testing work. Leaks create both a worker safety issue and continuous challenges from risk of damage to expensive traffic control equipment that requires extended lead time to replace.  

In addition, this location serves as the back-up emergency operations facility for managing responses to severe weather or natural disasters.  As such, it is important that the Renton Building B is a suitable facility to house staff and equipment during such emergencies. The building is also a stores/warehouse facility for the King County Department of Transportation Fleet Administration Division, with millions of dollars of County equipment stored and distributed from this location, including critical vehicle components and emergency response supplies, which has also been subjected to leaks and damage to inventory.  In sum, the facility serves all of the County road system, and also supports many cities who rely entirely on the operations in this building for specialized services to ensure the functioning of city traffic signaling.

The Council adopted strategic plan for Roads Services states:

The Road Services Division’s work complexes, facilities and properties are essential to support the delivery of services to the public. They should: 
· Be located so that services can be delivered in a timely and cost-effective way. 
· Contain the appropriate facilities to meet work requirements, regulatory mandates, and provide safe, healthy work space for employees. 
· Be maintained, preserved, and replaced according to asset management principles. 

Additionally, the strategic plan states that whenever possible, surplus operating property sales proceeds should be allocated to facility maintenance and/or construction needs after the division’s financial reserve requirements are met.  The Roads Services Division has made difficult decisions in order to address budget challenges and meet reserve targets, including consolidating staff in three fewer facilities. The appropriate investment for sales of maintenance facilities is to reinvest in failing facilities or replacement facilities elsewhere to ensure the continued delivery of key safety services. Lastly, the Council adopted financial policies indicate that one-time resources, such as those resulting from the sale of operating facilities, shall be used for one-time costs, such as building rehabilitation.

The Road Services Division faces significant challenges responding to safety issues on our roads and bridges because of mislocated, aging and failing maintenance facilities. Adequate maintenance facilities located in the right places and in good condition are necessary to support the provision of vital services to the traveling public.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The estimated cost of producing this report is $1,000.

Thank you for your consideration of this motion and ordinance. If you have any questions, please contact Brenda Bauer, Director of the Road Services Division, at 477-3580.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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